
An Ode to Early Record Catalogues

Thomas Henry is a collector of 78 rpm records based in Paris who has carried
out extensive research on the history of sound recording through his blog
Ceints de Bakélite and his interactive mapping project Disquaires de Paris.
With a background in history and sociology of music from Paris École des
Hautes Études en Sciences Sociales, he is originally a vinyl collector who
converted to shellac a decade ago after finding a bunch of mysterious
Armenian 78 rpm records at Yerevan’s flea market.

A member of Paris Phono Museum, he also holds the Vice-Chair position of the
International Association of Sound and Audiovisual Archives’ (IASA)
discography committee. One of the aims of the committee is to create a
network of partners who will collaboratively create a bibliography of
discographies including information about all current, out-of-print and in
progress discographies published worldwide in print and electronic formats.
Digital versions of discographies, including those which have thus far only
been available in print, will also be made available through this
bibliography. You can access it and add to it through IASA’s webpage.

A discography is a comprehensive and detailed compilation of musical
recordings, particularly those of a particular performer or composer. It is
also very common to find discographies dedicated to a music style or a
label. Behind a discography, there is the will to provide more information
about a body of sound recordings. Discographies are often created by a
researcher, a collector or an institution. Some of them are printed and
published, some of them are just excel sheets on the computer of private
collectors, but all of them are created with the same purpose: increasing
knowledge about an artist or an orchestra, a composer, a label, a music
style, etc. Record catalogues, key sources for this type of research, are
printed documents produced by record companies that can be used as valuable
tools by discographers and music aficionados. They offer less information
than a discography about the sound recordings, but are full of interesting
elements that complement and enhance them. 

For this blog post, Henry takes a closer look at some of the record
catalogues made available online by the British Library and through their
rich visual iconography, illustrates their use and history. Thomas Henry
would like to thank Jonathan Ward and Suresh Chandvankar for their assistance
in writing this piece.

An ode to early record catalogues

While listening to a fox-trot from the mid 1920's, a Beethoven sonata from
the 1930's or a calypso from the early 50's, one might want to learn more
about it. Of course some information will be available on the record's centre
label but this information can be quite limited or not directly
comprehensible. The name of a performer or an orchestra, title of a song,
name and logo of a record company, short description ("fox-trot", "piano
solo", "tenor with orchestra", "birds imitation" etc…), language and some
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obscure figures and letters can still lead us to wonder – When was this
recorded? Who is the singer? What did he/she look like? Was he/she famous?
What were people listening to at the time? And how did they listen to their
records?

Finding answers to all these questions might take time or even turn into a
lifelong quest for some obsessive researchers. Such research can be somewhat
akin to detective work and clues can be found browsing photograph, newspaper,
poster or sheet music collections available in libraries. Another
fascinating, often underrated but incredibly useful item in this research is
the record catalogue. 175 record catalogues have been digitized and made
available on the British Library website. They are focussed on the British
market and cover the "acoustic era" – from the late 19th century to the mid
1920's – before the microphone’s invention. One might see these catalogues as
just a simple listing of records, but they are actually much more than that
and in this post, I'll try to show why.

New His Master’s Voice Operatic Records,
1925

From the very beginning of the phonographic industry, all recording companies
published catalogues listing their published output: wax cylinders and later
on, records. In most cases, "general catalogues" were published every year
and these were sometimes completed by "supplements", published on a monthly
basis. In addition, some extra catalogues were also published for specific
repertoires or special occasions. Created for a commercial use, these
catalogues firstly give an overview of a record company's output at a given
moment in time and illustrate how this output was categorised and marketed.
Indications on the label's colours assigned to each musical style and its
corresponding price range give us a clear picture of what it was like buying
records in the past.

Zonophone Record Catalogue,
1913-14

The very first catalogues from the late 1890’s rarely mention the name of
performers and composers; potential buyers were more interested in the name
of a popular melody or an opera. Their content gets more precise over time
and later catalogues, provide much more detail.

Edison-Bell List of Records,
1898

These catalogues do not just consist of a monotone alphabetically ordered
list of artists, they let us discover a very rich iconography – photographs,
drawings, advertisements – complementary to the sounds themselves.

His Master’s Voice New Records, September
1913
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Beyond their aesthetic dimension, these graphic elements provide interesting
information on the ways in which  records and talking machines have been used
over time. In addition, they often include technical tips on the best ways to
play and store records, information that can be useful for people interested
the history of sound recordings and talking machines.

Complete Catalogue of Pathe
Standards 10 Inch Double Sided
Discs, 1911

These catalogues are also full of photographs and biographical elements about
artists that can be hard to find anywhere else. They reflect consumers'
tastes of the time, showing what the hits and who the big stars of the early
20th century were. This gives us some clues about the music our ancestors
were listening to. No talking machine nor record collection from that time
has survived in my family, so I can only speculate: were my great-
grandparents fans of the French soprano Emma Calvé or the baritone Maurice
Renaud? 

Catalogue of “Red Label” Gramophone
Records, February 1904

Or were they listening to marches by La Garde Républicaine and comic
monologues by Parisian “Café-Concert” artists? Or were they actually lovers
of rare or upbeat – yet popular – repertoires, such as animal imitations,
whistling or hunting horn recordings?

New Gramophone Records, August 1910

 At a time where phonographs and gramophones were still considered by many as
amusing curiosities rather than a way to enjoy “serious” music, convincing
famous artists to make recordings was also a way for record companies to
legitimize the talking machine. From very early on, The Gramophone Company
understood that and some of its older catalogues feature pages where some
popular singers express their admiration for the Gramophone and its capacity
to faithfully reproduce their voice.

His Master's Voice Celebrity Records, 1915

In the same vein, record companies also used their catalogues to promote some
of their “sensational” or unusual recordings and demonstrate the superiority
of their products. Lacking Lolcats at the time, lambs and dogs were preferred
to create a buzz.

His Master’s Voice New Records,
September 1913

As an object, each of these catalogues has its own history. If you look at
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them carefully, you’ll see that they have many stories to tell about their
former owners and the period during which they were published. They might
include personal hand-written notes by their former owners or references to
the historical and political background, as illustrated by the following
reference to the Russo-Japanese War.

Catalogue of Twelve-inch Gramophone Monarch Records,
March 1904

Early recordings made in some regions of the world are less documented than
those made in Western countries. In some cases, there is no longer an
existing archive allowing us to discover more about an artist and the context
in which he or she was recorded. For these types of records, the work of
discographers becomes absolutely essential. Based on a systematic
inventorisation and analysis of cylinder and record details – performers,
title, language, label, genre, matrix and catalogue numbers – discographical
research provides valuable elements to find out the date and the result of a
recording session. Record catalogues are a key resource for discographers, as
they feature dating and background information. Browsing these catalogues is
often the first step in discographical research, even though some of them are
very rare – in some cases much rarer than records themselves! The opposite
also holds true: records listed in some catalogues might never turn up and
 their presence in a catalogue remains the only evidence that they ever
existed.

As a collector of 78 rpm records “from around the world” – some might call
them “world music” or “ethnic” records – I cannot conclude this post without
mentioning some beautiful examples from this area taken from the British
Library’s catalogue collection. They let us discover some very early Indian,
Persian, Arabic and Russian recordings made in 1899 by the Gramophone Company
in London.

Gramophone Record Catalogue, 1899

 As part of the British Library’s Endangered Archive Program, a large
collection of 1,408 Indian songs recorded on 78 rpm records were digitized
and made accessible online in 2016. This unique material, focussed on the
Odeon and Young India labels was sourced from private Indian collectors
Suresh Chandvankar, Sunny Matthew and Narayan Mulan. Some very rare
catalogues were also digitized, allowing us to enjoy their gorgeous
illustrations and fascinating photographs while listening to some of the
fabulous recordings available, such as this solo of Sundari, a double reed
instrument, performed by Vithal More.

Odeon Marathi October 1934 catalogue

Young India Catalogues – Gujrathi, March 1941

Find out more about the work of the British Library's Sound Archive and the
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new Save our Sounds programme online.

Follow the British Library Sound Archive @soundarchive and the British
Library's World and Traditional Music activities @BL_WorldTrad on Twitter.

Recording of the week: Amy Johnson and
the race to Australia

This week's selection comes from Cheryl Tipp, Curator of Wildlife and
Environmental Sounds.

On  24th  May  1930,  a  worn  and  weathered  de  Havilland  Gipsy  Moth  named
Jason crashlanded into the dusty red soil of Australia's Northern Territory.
On board was the English aviator Amy Johnson who had just made history by
becoming the first female pilot to fly solo from England to Australia. The
11,000 mile journey had been a gruelling one; desert sandstorms, monsoons,
strong winds and extreme heat had tested both the plane and its 26 year old
pilot. Johnson's original goal had been to break the record of Bert Hinkler,
a pioneer Australian pilot who made the same journey 2 years earlier in just
15 1/2 days. While the odds were definitely in Johnson's favour for the first
leg of the journey, bad weather and mechanical failures over Asia scuppered
any chances of her breaking Hinkler's record. 

Amy Johnson photographed in 1930

Though  she  failed  by  only  4  days  to  best  Hinkler's  record,  Johnson's
achievement was hailed around the world as an overwhelming success. A few
weeks after arriving in Australia, Johnson recorded this short memoir of her
perilous journey which was published by Columbia Records.

The Story of my Flight_Amy Johnson (1CS0028898)

Johnson would go on to break many more records before her untimely death in
1941. It was this heroic journey however that secured her position in the
aviation hall of fame.

Follow @CherylTipp and @soundarchive for all the latest news.
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Recording of the Week: a musical
family

This week's selection comes from Jonathan Summers, Curator of Classical Music
Recordings.

Jacob Collier has been creating a stir in the musical world recently, winning
two Grammys in February at the age of twenty-two. His grandfather Derek made
his first broadcasts for the BBC at the same age, in 1949. Here he is in a
work by Handel arranged for solo violin by the great Hungarian violinist and
teacher Jenő Hubay.

Handel Larghetto from Op. 1 arranged by Hubay

 

Derek Collier (courtesy of Suzie Collier)

Over 100 recordings from the Derek Collier collection can be found on British
Library Sounds. 

Follow @BL_Classical and @soundarchive for all the latest news.

Recording of the week: Parental
warning

This week's selection comes from Andrea Zarza, Curator of World and
Traditional Music.

Ethnomusicologist Bryony Harris (née Pearson) spent 2002 doing field work in
Uganda to record the drumming styles of the Busoga and Buganda as part of
research for her dissertation "Towards a notation for African dance drumming,
focusing on the Baganda and Basoga of Uganda". The recording featured this
week [collection C1079] was part of that research and in a recent e-mail
exchange, she gave us some more insight into its making –

“This is such a rich layering of instruments and textures. It was a very
humbling experience to attempt to learn something of the history, tradition
and drumming technique in a snapshot of time. I arrived with my western
preconceptions, a 20 year old English girl trained in western music, but
completely out of my depth with the complexities of this traditional music.

http://www.government-world.com/recording-of-the-week-a-musical-family/
http://www.government-world.com/recording-of-the-week-a-musical-family/
http://www.jacobcollier.co.uk/
https://www.grammy.com/photos/jacob-collier
https://www.grammy.com/photos/jacob-collier
http://sounds.bl.uk/Classical-music/Derek-Collier-Collection/026M-1LL0000699XX-0100V0
http://blogs.bl.uk/files/handel-larghetto-from-op.-1-arranged-by-hubay.mp3
http://blogs.bl.uk/.a/6a00d8341c464853ef01bb0999ce24970d-pi
http://sounds.bl.uk/Classical-music/Derek-Collier-Collection
http://sounds.bl.uk/Classical-music/Derek-Collier-Collection
https://twitter.com/BL_Classical
https://twitter.com/soundarchive
http://www.government-world.com/recording-of-the-week-parental-warning/
http://www.government-world.com/recording-of-the-week-parental-warning/
http://sami.bl.uk/uhtbin/cgisirsi/x/0/0/5?searchdata1=C1079%7B087%7D
http://blogs.bl.uk/.a/6a00d8341c464853ef01bb0992a44c970d-pi


This recording is of the Kalalu village 'Balongo' group of musicians. Kalalu
is a very rural village, a bumpy bicycle ride from Jinja in Busoga, where
some of the children were fascinated / scared of my white skin. They were
very welcoming but keen to be paid for their expertise – and rightly so, in
hindsight. As it was something I hadn't really budgeted for however, we got
the group to play together for my recording by arranging to produce a
cassette for them. The market for cassettes was still going strong in 2002
Uganda as they were cheap to produce and buy. We took photographs of them in
their blue t-shirt uniform and they decided on their best songs.”

According to the catalogue entry, based on the recordist’s notes, the song
warns parents of the dangers of cursing their children stating they will be
affected and face trouble in the future. For such a serious warning, it is a
joyful song featuring the following instruments: endere (flutes), ndingidi
(string fiddle), nkwanzi (panpipes), embaire (small xylophone), ensaasi (flat
metal shaker), endumi (small drum), engabe (long drum), tamenaibuga / irongo
drum.

Abazaire Abatukolima – 'Parents Cursing their Children'

Upon re-listening to the recording, Bryony reflected –

“The quality of the song is judged by the lyrics and the singer – the
competence of the musicians is taken for granted. I think I did move around
with my microphone a little during the recording, as you can hear different
instruments stronger at different points. Thoughts that return to me on
listening to it again: Firstly – where is the beat? The need to focus on the
shaker to hear it – but then the drums always put me off when they enter! I
was trying to focus my learning on the drums, but they were so different to
any West African rhythms I'd played previously. Seeing the drums signal the
dancers to change their amazing rapid hip movements. Where does the cycle of
notes start? How do they know where to come in? The phenomenal speed of the
interlocking xylophone, where different patterns spring out at you the more
you listen. The cyclical nature of the melody and the variety in texture and
colour. This music, which is made of fairly simple, repetitive parts is
elusive. The more you listen the more there is to hear.”

Follow @BL_WorldTrad and @soundarchive for all the latest news.

Recording of the week: the Woodlark

This week's selection comes from Richard Ranft, Head of Sound and Vision.

Between February to June on southern and south-eastern English heathlands you
may be lucky enough to hear a Woodlark singing. The bird emits a cascade of
sweet liquid warbles, often in a large circular display flight some 50-100
metres up in the air above its territory. On windy sunny days in early
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spring, as we have now, its beautiful notes come and go out of hearing range
when  heard  from  a  distance,  giving  the  heathland  habitat  an  ethereal
quality. 

Song of a Woodlark (Lullula arborea), recorded by Lawrence Shove in 1960s 

Woodlark and Crested lark (On top: Woodlark; below: Crested lark) from Nederlandsche vogelen (Dutch
birds) by Nozeman and Sepp (1770-1829)

Many more recordings of British wildlife can be found on British Library
Sounds. To learn more about how and why birds communicate, visit our recently
revamped Language of Birds online resource.

Follow @soundarchive for all the latest news.
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